






  
City College of San Francisco 

Next Generation National Advanced Technological Education Center for Biotechnology and Life Sciences 
1855 Folsom Street, Suite 643, San Francisco, CA 94103 

www.bio-link.org 
February 4, 2015 
 
Dr. Sunita Cooke, President 
MiraCosta College 
1 Barnard Drive, #7 
Oceanside, CA 92056 
 
Dear Dr. Cooke, 
 
It is with great pleasure that I write in support for your proposal for your pilot Biomanufacturing 
Baccalaureate Degree.  As the Executive Director of Bio-Link, a National Advanced 
Technological Education (ATE) Center of Excellence for Biotechnology and Life Sciences 
funded since 1998 by the National Science Foundation (NSF), I have contact with many 
biotechnology programs at community and technical colleges across the United States including 
the program at MiraCosta College. It is clear that the MIraCosta Biomanufacturing Program, 
under the direction of Mike Fino, is a national model.  With the growing trend for community 
colleges to offer baccalaureate degrees in the effort to increase access and to address issues of 
demand and cost, the biotechnology programs need a way to efficiently provide access to the 
baccalaureate degree without repeating course work that has been included in the two-year 
degree.   
 
One of the main reasons for our support of the Biomanufacturing Baccalaureate Degree at 
MiraCosta College is in response to increased workforce needs. A recent California statewide 
Labor Market Study entitiled “Supply and Demand Analysis: Life Sciences and Middle Skills 
Workforce in California” addressed the needs of the workforce and gaps that currently exist.  
The pilot Baccalaureate Biomanufacturing Degree would offer an alternative and cost-effective 
way for students from biotechnology programs at community colleges to earn a seamless 
baccalaureate. 
 
We understand that community colleges are not taking over the role of four-year institutions.  
But they can contribute to the education of highly qualified individuals for technical and high-
demand jobs.    
 
If you have any questions, please feel free to contact me at (415) 487-2472 or 
ejohnson@biolink.ucsf.edu. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Elaine Johnson, Ph.D. 
Bio-Link PI and Executive Director 
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Mike Fino <mike.fino@gmail.com>

Baccalaureate pilot program
Matthew Escobar <mescobar@csusm.edu> Fri, Dec 12, 2014 at 11:33 AM
To: Mike Fino <mfino@miracosta.edu>
Cc: Katherine Kantardjieff <kkantard@csusm.edu>

Hi Mike,

 

Sorry for the delay in my response‐ I’ve been buried by finals week grading until now.

 

Now that I have a better idea of the curriculum, I don’t see any major overlap between your proposed degree
in Biomanufacturing and CSUSM’s degree in Biotechnology. Whereas the Biotech degree is quite broad, your
biomanufacutring degree is highly focused on a very specific workforce/skillset. We do cover some of these
concepts in our courses, but certainly not in the depth that you are proposing.

 

Although I don’t see any major overlap currently, I do have some concerns about how the Biomanufacturing
major could evolve over time, and how that process would be reviewed (if at all) for overlap with other
degree programs in the CSU/UC. In the CSU, initial approval of a degree is a convoluted process that involves
many layers of review, including review at the Statewide CSU Chancellor’s office. However, after a degree is
approved, program changes (such as adding new concentrations/tracks) is a fairly simple process that is only
reviewed by on‐campus entities. If MiraCosta utilizes a similar workflow, is there any review process that
would regulate the development of new concentrations/tracks that do substantially overlap with our degree
(or planned degree) options? For example, I could see how a biofuels concentration could evolve from your
biomanufacturing major. However, we are currently in the process of developing more curriculum and
faculty expertise in the biofuels area, and may develop a concentration/track focused on this area in the
future. What are your thoughts about maintaining the distinct subject‐level coverage of the
Biomanufacturing degree compared to our Biotechnology degree (or other similar programs at CSUs, UCs) as
your program grows and develops?

 

Thanks for checking in with me on this‐ I appreciate your clear communication throughout the process of
developing your degree proposal.

 

Thanks,

Matt
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Matthew Escobar, Ph.D.

Associate Professor

Department of Biological Sciences

California State University, San Marcos

333 S. Twin Oaks Valley Rd.

San Marcos, CA 92096

 

Phone: (760) 750­8083

Fax: (760) 750­3063

Email: mescobar@csusm.edu

 

 

 

 

From: Mike Fino [mailto:mfino@miracosta.edu] 
Sent: Thursday, December 04, 2014 5:53 PM

[Quoted text hidden]

[Quoted text hidden]
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Sonia Wallman, Ph.D.   Montgomery County Community College  Phone: 603-969-1063 
Executive Director &   340 DeKalb Pike    Email: swallman@biomanufacturing.org 
Principal Investigator, NBC2   Blue Bell, PA 19422    Web: www.biomanufacturing.org 
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February 4, 2015 

Dr. Sunita Cooke  

Superintendent/President  

MiraCosta College  

1 Barnard Drive 

Oceanside, CA 92056 

 

Dear Dr. Cooke,  

 

This letter is written in support of MiraCosta College’s proposal to offer a baccalaureate 

degree in Biomanufacturing in San Diego County. The degree will address a growing 

unmet need in the Biotechnology industry for employees who have received 

baccalaureate level preparation for technical and quality-related positions.  

As Principal Investigator and Executive Director for the Northeast Biomanufacturing 

Center and Collaborative (NBC2) and with twenty-five years teaching 

biomanufacturing at all levels including industry, I can speak to the strong industry 

demand for an applied baccalaureate degree with a focus on quality systems and hands-

on skills training in process sciences and technology.  Existing degrees from four-year 

universities, such as CSU and UC, focus on product understanding.  That is, the biology 

and chemistry of the product and its mechanisms of action.  The proposed degree from 

MiraCosta focuses on process understanding and how companies can manufacture a 

product of sufficient and consistent quality.  There are no baccalaureate programs in the 

UC or CSU systems that address both the science and compliance in a comprehensive 

and integrated program of study. The proposal from MiraCosta targets this gap.  In my 

opinion this would be the first time the workforce needs of the manufacturing sector of 

biotechnology are addressed and purposefully designed into an undergraduate 

educational program. 

 

In conclusion, I believe the MiraCosta College’s proposal meets a unique workforce 

need that cannot be found at any four year college in California. If you have any 

questions please feel free to contact me.   

 

Sincerely, 

 
Sonia Wallman, Ph.D. 

NBC2 Executive Director and Principal Investigator 

 











 
 

 
February 11, 2015 
 
 
 
California Community College Board of Governors 
c/o Chancellor Brice Harris 
1102 Q Street, Suite 4554 
Sacramento, CA 95811 
 
Re:  MiraCosta College Baccalaureate Degree Pilot Program - SUPPORT 
 
Dear Members of the California Community College Board of Governors: 
 
As a 501(c)(6) non-profit organization whose mission is to maximize the San Diego 
region’s economic prosperity and global competitiveness, San Diego Regional Economic 
Development Corporation (EDC) is pleased to support MiraCosta College’s Baccalaureate 
Degree Pilot Program in Biomanufacturing. 
 
California has the largest biotechnology employment base in the U.S., with more than 
235,000 jobs, spanning over 8,000 individual business establishments.  Key to retaining 
these businesses is access to top talent.  To remain economically competitive in the 
coming decades, California needs to produce one million more bachelor’s degrees than 
the state currently produces.  There is a high demand for education beyond the 
associate degree level in specific academic and technical disciplines, especially in 
biotechnology and specifically in biomanufacturing. 
 
With the majority of the region’s life sciences employment concentrated in both the 
Metro and North County areas, MiraCosta College is uniquely poised to both help the 
biotechnology industry meet an unmet need, as well as to help our students prepare for 
high-wage local jobs.  MiraCosta College’s pilot baccalaureate programs will ensure 
continued economic growth in our community, encourage global competiveness for our 
local industry and allow our students to start great careers.  
 
Our organization is excited about and supportive of the proposed changes in education 
and workforce preparation and we look forward to supporting MiraCosta College in 
making these important changes in the San Diego region. 
 
If you have any questions regarding our support, please contact our lead on the project, 
Ashley Swartout, at 619.615.2976.  Thank you for your consideration. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Mark Cafferty 
President and CEO 

www.sandiegobusiness.org 

530 B Street 
Seventh Floor 

San Diego 
CA 92101 

 
Ph: 619.234.8484 

Fax: 619.234.1935 
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